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	PAILTON PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN PAILTON VILLAGE HALL ON 26 SEPTEMBER 2022

Present:

Councillors:  Anthony Gillias (Chair - TG), T. Simpson (Vice Chair -TS),   K. Shaw (KS)
David Towner (DT)


	In attendance:
Mrs L Bendall (Clerk/RFO to the Council) and five members of the public.
Ref

Action
1.9.22
Chairman’s Welcome and Apologies for absence: The chairman welcomed all to the meeting and noted apologies from Cllr Dunkley
2.9.22
Declarations of Interest were given by  Cllr A Gillias, as a Councillor for Rugby Borough Council (RBC)  and Chair of RBC’s Planning Committee and Cllr K Shaw as grounds contractor to Pailton Parish Council (PPC).
3.9.22
Standing orders were suspended to allow members of the public to address the meeting  
a. Two members of the public wanted to record a formal thank you to all involved in the Centennial on the 25 September.   It was a great event and much appreciated by villagers.   The flypast and the service were both memorable and moving – while the village baking was appreciated.  TG added his own thanks to the photographer and John Cunliffe for their contribution and praised the wreaths and all the residents and relatives who had bought wreath. All agreed that the Freedom of the Parish was special to the Morris-Jones family.

b. A parishioner questioned what was happening with the black van and TG replied that the Parish Council was still pursuing its removal.

c. A parishioner questioned if there was an update on the bus stop sign being reinstalled.   The clerk is to report the matter again.
Clerk
4.9.22
Standing Orders were resumed.

5.9.22
Minutes:  TG proposed that the minutes of the previous meeting held on 22 August 2022 be accepted and signed as an accurate record of the meeting.  This was seconded by TS. 

6.9.22
Matters Arising  There were no matters arising that are not covered elsewhere on the agenda.
7.9.22
Reports
a. County Councillor - There was no report from Cllr Warwick

b. Borough Councillor:  TG made the following points
· He is endeavouring to get Graham Stanley of WCC to fulfil County’s commitment to improve signage etc to mitigate movement of heavy traffic through the village.    He advised that anyone noticing convoys of  Amazon vans should report this to Angela@magna-park.co.uk who will take action.
· TG also updated the meeting on actions by RBC to replace outdated tower blocks with new housing.
c. Village Hall Trust:    Lesley French as chair of the VHT made the following points:

· Next Saturday Café will be on 8th October and on 15th October there will be a ‘table top’ sale.   The Trust’s AGM will be held on 18th October and she encouraged parish councillors to attend and spread the word in the village that joining the Trust’s committee is fun.
· Lesley asked for help to remove the bunting but it was agreed that the large Union Jack should be left in place until the hall is dressed for Christmas.

d. Playground Working Group  
-   KS reported that the Safety Inspection had taken place and while there was some minor action needed the overall  inspection had been favourable.  Clerk now to pay the inspection fee of  £92.40.
· At the next meeting of the working group plans will be drawn up for improvements and consultation with residents.

· The Group has acquired several large cable drums for using in the playing field and village children will be encourage to particate in re-purposing these.
Clerk

KS
8.9.22
White Lion – In summary TS made the following points. Minutes from the September working Group meeting is attached.
· TS reported that two submissions from professional firms had been received for the project manager’s role.   A number of applications that did not follow the bid procedure were rejected.   TS is now seeking guidance from the NLHF as to whether we can proceed to evaluate two bids or whether we need to readvertise to get a further serious application.   The bids currently received will not be opened until TS hears back from the Lottery.
· TS will be seeking advice from Tax Solicitors re structure and will report back.
· Fund raising continues with a successful quizzes in August and September and new flyer will be sent around with dates leading up to Christmas.
· The  Pub Games Night is to go ahead (for adults only) in the village hall on 12th November. 
· Each event requires a license but it was noted that the two Licenses for the White Lion are still in the name of the former clerk – and this needs to be addressed.
KS /Clerk

9.9.22
Finance & Governance

a. The clerk presented her monthly financial report but as this was prepared before the end of the month – she will table a final report for September at the next meeting and asked that this would be accepted as the half year statement.  This was proposed by TG and seconded by TS. There have been a number of additional invoices since the initial report was prepared – a full list of invoices paid in September is shown below

e-on:   £69.32 for White Lion standing charge

Clerk’s: £291.20  salary
HMRC: £72.80 clerk’s tax
Walc: £36 – training for Cllr Towner

e-on: £57.60 Street Light repair
Land owners: £50 for rent of allotments

e-on: £25 for electricity usage White Lion

C Downes: £470 for playing fields cut

Playsafety: £92.40 for playing fields inspection

A Gillias: £96 reimbursement of  Freedom Frame and one wreath 
                ( PPC has received the wreath income)
Communicorp:  £108.66 for Freedom Scroll
PKF Littlejohn: £360 for external audit
b. Clerk asked members to consider the previously circulated revised budget and asked that this be accepted as the approved budget for the year.   This was proposed by KS and seconded by TS.

c. The clerk again repeated her concern that it is proving very difficult to get Lloyds to transfer the account details to her name and presented a Parish Council Resolution instructing the bank to act on the Parish Council’s instructions.   Clerk to pursue with Lloyds.  The effect of this resolution is to enable Leona Bendall to run the accounts on line, with her home address as the business address for the Council and to appoint TG, TS, and the clerk as authorised signatories and remove all previous signatories from the account. 

d. Asset and Risk Registers, the clerk reported that she is unable to find an asset register later than 18 April 2018 and asked if members had copies of any after this date.    Members remembered that it had been discussed but not had any recent copies.     Clerk to continue to search for these key documents.

Clerk
Clerk

Clerk
10.9.22
Planning Applications and Issues for Consideration: 
· The Clerk reported we had that day received Notice of Appeal in relation to the planning application to the rear of Cross in Hand Lutterworth Farm.   Members discussed this and as the applicant had not raised any new issues but was appealing against the Council’s decision, it was agreed that the clerk should pull together a summary of the Council’s previous submission and circulate this before it is sent to the Planning Inspectorate in Bristol by 28 October 2022.
Clerk

11.9.22
Ongoing Village Issues:
a. Telephone Box: KS reported that this was progressing and an estimate for this work would be submitted to the next meeting for approval.  He reminded the meeting that the scope of works meant the PC would need to provide adequate screening and clear up the work area once complete. 

b. Highways Working Group: Safety measures were discussed including a bump in the approaches to the chicane that is being used in other areas to slow traffic.   TG to arrange a meeting to discuss this and WCC’s proposals from the Magna Park S106 monies.  
DT reported that on recent speed watches in the village a ‘watch’ at 10am saw 70+ cars through the village in an hour and a second ‘watch’ at 7am – saw 100+ cars.   He agreed to ask Jim Fowkes as the speed watch co-ordinator to count cars and commercial vehicles separately.  This would provide essential evidence to support the PCs battle to limit commercial traffic through the village.
c. Street Lighting: clerk has obtained one quote from E-on for replacing the lights  and has information from Western Power Distribution (WPD) on the drop in energy consumption from LEDs over the existing lights.   However, there is a disparity in the number of lights we have and the figures provided by e-on and WPD.  Our plan of the village shows 40 lights, e-on have quoted to replace 31 lights; while WPD use the figure of 20 lamps - but this may be indicative rather than actual.  The difference of  nine lights between our plan and e-on would appear to be the  units in Brookside Close, which is RBC owned housing.  KS reported that as RBC still do the amenity cut for this area, it would support the Clerk’s view that these lights are in fact the responsibility of RBC.    It was agreed that the Clerk should tactfully try and get further information from e-on, WPD and RBC before this is taken forward.   
d. Ex Service Men’s Club: TG discussed this briefly with Lady Clare Simonian at the Centennial event and separately Fisher German have advised that they have considerable work to undertake before they are in a position to discuss any community use of the land.   It was agreed to keep in contact with Lady Clare.
e. Posts on the Green/Footpaths: KS had obtained costs for replacing the 22 posts with composite material but as each post was five-times the cost of a wooden replacement it was agreed that wood rather composite is preferable.   KS to provide an estimate for the next meeting to include postcrete and creosote to protect the posts.  Installation would need to be by volunteers.

KS reported that he had cut the bridlepath and following a discussion on narrow footpaths where land owners appear to discourage walkers, it was agreed that the clerk should get the definitive WCC map of footpaths for the parish and then this would be discussed further
f. Neighbourhood Watch and Police – nothing new from the police, or Jim Fowkes the village Neighbourhood Watch leader.

KS

TG
DT
Clerk
TG

KS
Clerk
12.9.22
Correspondence
· Nothing new to report.
13.9.22
Additional items for the next meeting 
· Discussion on use of funds from memorial booklets produced for centennial.
14.9.22
Date of Next Meeting  
· Confirmed as 24 October 2022 in the Village Hall.



……………………………..                   





24 October 2022

Anthony Gillias

Chairman of Pailton Parish Council 
Appendix 1

Report for Save the White Lion – Parish Council meeting Monday 26th September 2022
Quiz- 18th August- 7 tables varying numbers – the winning team had won before. 

Quiz 22nd September – 6 tables of 6 – different winners again- still attracting new people. Very pleasing to see numbers are still strong even in holiday season.  

New flyer to go out for next dates 
Pub Games night confirmed as Saturday 12th November at Village Hall 7pm for7.30pm start. Flyer to go out with info also on Facebook and in Round the Revel. Bolognese and French bread and a dessert. Tickets £10 per head, licenced bar. No children. 

Project Manager – we have a number of applications 2 of which met the initial criteria stated in the advert.  I am awaiting advise from NLHF to see if we need 3. If so, we will have to re advertise.

In the meantime, we will not open either application in order to have a fair playing field. 

In the PM brief (on the PC website) there is a clear assessment criteria for us to use, when looking at the applications.

NHLF- their online system has opened now, we need to apply for our 50% advance payment online rather than on paper, this will involve re doing some work, for which they apologise. 

Next step – to have initial call with specialist tax accountant, as have already had with a specialist solicitor, then report back findings to PC.   
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